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 HNS 10-2022 

MEMORANDUM 

 
On December 14, 2022, the Arizona Department of Education (ADE) announced the allocation of $6.75 
million dollars for schools to offer meals free of charge to students who qualify for reduced-price meal 
benefits in the National School Lunch Program (NSLP) and School Breakfast Program (SBP), in 
Arizona. This funding is provided through ADE’s Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief 
(ESSER) set aside project funds. Currently, families with students who qualify for reduced-price meal 
benefits may incur a fee of up to $0.40 for each lunch and up to $0.30 for each breakfast. The ESSER 
funds will be used to subsidize these meal fees for students and will be provided to the NSLP and SBP 
operators by ADE as per meal reimbursement. The ADE expects that these funds will lessen or remove 
financial barriers to meal access that students and households might experience. 

School Food Authorities (SFAs) are responsible for notifying families of this subsidy, continuing to 
collect and correctly certifying reduced-price eligible applications, and claiming meals served to 
reduced-price eligible students without collecting a fee for these meals. The ADE is responsible for 
determining SFAs’ eligibility for the additional monthly reimbursements for reduced-price meals 
claimed through the SBP and NSLP and providing the reimbursement. This guidance is in effect from 
January 1, 2023, through June 30, 2024, or until funding has been exhausted.  
 
This question-and-answer memorandum is designed to provide an overview of requirements related to 
funding that has been allocated to subsidize reduced-price meal fees in the NSLP and SBP, in Arizona. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

To: School Food Authorities Operating the National School Lunch Program  

From: Melissa Conner, Associate Superintendent 
 Health and Nutrition Services Division  
 
Date:      December 22, 2022 

Subject:  Question and Answer Guidance on the Reduced-Price Meal Fee Subsidy Effective January 1,  
                2023  
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Questions and Answers 
 

1. How will the SFA be reimbursed for the reduced-price meals?  
Eligible SFAs will continue to receive Federal reimbursement based on meals claimed by 
students in the reduced-price category. ADE will provide the 40 cents per reduced-price meal for 
lunch and 30 cents for breakfast that would normally be paid by the student. ADE will calculate 
the reduced-price subsidy by the number of reduced-price meals submitted in the monthly claim. 
The SFA will receive both federal reimbursement and funds by ADE in the reimbursement. 

2. Will reduced-price eligible students be claimed with the free eligible student meals? 

No, SFAs will continue to claim student meals in the category for which they are eligible. Meals 
served to students who are eligible for reduced-price meals must be claimed in the reduced-price 
category.  

3. Can SFAs decline this funding subsidy? 
No. The subsidy, in the form of reimbursement, will be calculated for each site based on the 
site’s monthly claim for SBP and NSLP meals. Starting January 1, 2023, all SFAs that collect 
payment for reduced-price meals must stop collecting payments from reduced-price eligible 
students. 

4. Are all SFAs eligible for reduced-price meal subsidy funds? 

No. Eligibility for the reduced-price meal subsidy is dependent on the type of SBP/NSLP 
operated at the school/site. Sites that currently charge a meal fee to students who qualify for 
reduced-price meals are eligible. Sites that operate a non-base year under Provision 2 or 3 or 
Community Eligibility Provision (CEP) are not eligible; however, SFAs currently operating a 
Provision 2 or 3 base year or beginning a new Provision 2 or 3 base year for School Year (SY) 
2023-2024, are eligible.  

5. Will a site still be eligible if it has already elected to offer reduced-meals at no cost to 
students (per SP 17-2014) and cover the reduced-price meal payments with funds from the 
nonprofit food service account? 
 
Yes. Schools will receive the reduced-price meal subsidy and no longer need to offset the 
reduced-price meal fee with funds from the nonprofit food service account.  
 

6. Will this subsidy apply to reduced-price snacks claimed through the NSLP Afterschool 
Care Snack Program (ASCSP)?   

No. Funding is allocated for the NSLP and SBP; not the ASCSP.   

7. How will SFAs be notified if funding is exhausted prior to June 30, 2024?    
ADE will reassess the remaining funds available prior to the start of SY 2023-2024 and ensure 
SFAs are provided ample notification should the $6.75 million dollars of funding be exhausted 
mid 2023-2024 school year.  

http://www.azed.gov/


Page 3 of 4 
Equity for all students to achieve their full potential 

www.azed.gov – (602) 542-8700 – 1535 West Jefferson Street • Phoenix, Arizona 85007 Bin # 7 

8. If an SFA has pre-paid funds in student accounts, or collects funds from reduced-price 
eligible students for meals served after January 1, 2023, does that money need to be 
refunded? 

Yes. SFAs that have collected pre-payment or collect payment to purchase a reduced-price meal 
after January 1, 2023, must ensure funds are carried over or refunded to the student/household.  

9. May SFAs use any portion of these funds for collecting meal debt accrued so far this year 
from the reduced-price eligible students? 

No. Reduced-price meal subsidy funds may only be used to offset the reduced-price meal fees 
beginning January 1, 2023.  

10. Can a student, who is eligible for reduced-price meals has outstanding meal charge debt, be 
refused a meal until the meal debt has been repaid?  

No, the SFA is receiving the reduced-price meal subsidy for all reduced-price meals served 
starting January 1, 2023. Therefore, the student is eligible to receive a meal at no cost and must 
be provided with a meal at the time of meal service. SFAs may not restrict households’ access to 
meals provided at no-cost through this subsidy.  

11. If a student has outstanding meal charge debt, can the SFA continue to charge the reduced-
price meal fee while also receiving the subsidy until the student’s account has been repaid?   

No. Effective January 1, 2023, only paid students may be charged for meals. SFAs may continue 
to work with the households on a repayment plan while the child receives meals at no cost.  

 

In accordance with federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights 
regulations and policies, this institution is prohibited from discriminating on the basis of race, color, 
national origin, sex (including gender identity and sexual orientation), disability, age, or reprisal or 
retaliation for prior civil rights activity. 
 
Program information may be made available in languages other than English. Persons with disabilities 
who require alternative means of communication to obtain program information (e.g., Braille, large 
print, audiotape, American Sign Language), should contact the responsible state or local agency that 
administers the program or USDA’s TARGET Center at (202) 720-2600 (voice and TTY) or contact 
USDA through the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877-8339. 
 
To file a program discrimination complaint, a Complainant should complete a Form AD-3027, USDA 
Program Discrimination Complaint Form which can be obtained online at: 
https://www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/USDA-OASCR%20P-Complaint-Form-0508-0002-
508-11-28-17Fax2Mail.pdf, from any USDA office, by calling (866) 632-9992, or by writing a letter 
addressed to USDA. The letter must contain the complainant’s name, address, telephone number, and a 
written description of the alleged discriminatory action in sufficient detail to inform the Assistant 
Secretary for Civil Rights (ASCR) about the nature and date of an alleged civil rights violation. The 
completed AD-3027 form or letter must be submitted to USDA by: 
 

1. mail:   
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U.S. Department of Agriculture Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights 
1400 Independence Avenue, SW 
Washington, D.C. 20250-9410; 

2. fax: (202) 690-7442; or 
3. email: program.intake@usda.gov. 

  
  
  
This institution is an equal opportunity provider. 
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